My name is Cheryl Keshner and I am here today on behalf of the Long Island Language Advocates Coalition. Our coalition consists of a number of  Long Island based organizations and individuals who are concerned about the inequitable delivery of programs and services to people with limited English proficiency. This may include people who have a limited ability to  speak, read, write or understand English. Although they may have some command of the English language, they may not be able to communicate fluently, particularly in times of crisis.
Over the past year, we have been meeting with the Suffolk County Police Department to make them aware of our concerns and the complaints  we have received from community members when seeking assistance from the police. These include situations where victims of domestic violence have been unable to file a report to obtain an order of protection because of language barriers, where children may be used as interpreters when professional interpreters should be provided, when victims of bias-related incidents have been unable to obtain assistance in their native language in a timely manner.
Title VI of the Civil Rights Act states that “no person in the United States shall, on the ground of race, color or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of , or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance” The  Suffolk County Police Department receives federal funding and is subject to the provisions of Title VI. As such , they must provide meaningful access to their programs and services for all residents of Suffolk County, regardless of their immigrant status or fluency in English. This includes, among other things, translating vital documents and providing quality interpretation, We are encouraged by the  Department of Justice letter to Suffolk County Executive Steve Levy , which was issued after a 2-year investigation following the killing of Marcelo Lucero. While the DOJ commends the SCPD for making some improvements, such as the installation of interpreter communication devices in some patrol cars and in police precincts, they also recognize that these services are not offered on a consistent basis to people with limited English proficiency. The report recommends that the Department  hire and train more bilingual officers, provide additional training to officers so they can properly respond to immigrant and LEP communities, encourage cultural sensitivity and discourage racial profiling. The DOJ also recommends the establishment of a toll-free civilian complaint line in English, Spanish and other languages prevalent in Suffolk County. The letter states that “several of SCPD’s policies and procedures are inconsistent with generally accepted police practices, and  are insufficiently detailed to provide the appropriate guidance for officer conduct.” The report also recommends that the Suffolk County Police Department strengthen its ties with immigrant communities by making information about their programs and policies more accessible. This should include the “first Tuesday” meetings held at some of the precincts. There are numerous other important recommendations in the report which I’m sure will be addressed by others today and  in more detail at future events. 
We have met with the commanding officer of the Third precinct and with the Chief of Police and still have many concerns. There are people here today who have not been given equal access to police services in this community  and who will speak about their experiences. There are people here whose requests to the SCPD for an interpreter were recently denied. It is not enough to create a policy in writing if the police are not appropriately trained or if that policy is not consistently enforced. We call on the SCPD to make more diligent efforts to remove the barriers to equal justice for people with limited English proficiency and for others within Suffolk’s immigrant communities and to promptly  implement the Dept. of Justice’s recommendations.
